
WATER POLLUTION CONTROL AUTHORITY COMMISSION 

Minutes 

 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EzBWWZtuzQo&t=4s 

  

A regular meeting of the WPCA was held via Teleconference at 7:30 p.m. on Wednesday, May 

27, 2020. 

 

Present: Joseph D’Avanzo, Christian Dockum, Mark Elletson, Nancy Lefkowitz 

Absent:  Gerry Alessi, Quinn Degner 

Also Present:  Interim Public Works Director Brian Carey, Wright Pierce Consultant Dennis 

Dievert, WPCA Superintendent William Norton, WPCA Inspector Christopher Rogers 

 

I.    CALL TO ORDER   The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.    

      

II.  BILLS AND COMMUNICATIONS 
 

A. Approval of Meeting Minutes of April 29, 2020 

 

Joseph D’Avanzo motioned to approve the Minutes of April 29, 2020. Christian Dockum seconded 

the motion which carried unanimously, 4-0. 

 

III. NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. Discussion on I&I Fee and Sewer Use Rates.  

 

Mr. Elletson remarked the cost of construction has been increasing drastically over the years and 

indicated it might be time to begin a dialogue and have actionable items to begin addressing fee 

increases at our next month meeting.  

 

Mr. Dievert said the Town has been proactively removing I&I on projects, however, these projects 

are relatively small in terms of removing a significant portion of the I&I.  Mr. Dievert indicated 

he reviewed calculations and presented three scenarios.  

 

The Department proposed to adjust some of the I&I fees, review sewer rates, and with the intent 

to adjust.  Mr. D’Avanzo asked if we should do a study to determine the significant areas of I&I 

infiltration to provide the basis for a more robust plan to alleviate the issues.  Mr. Dievert replied 

that the Town would want to apply to receive a 55% planning grant. He estimated the Total Project 

cost could be $400,000.  The Commission would be responsible to fund 45%. He explained 

requirements and the six month timeframe to process. Mr. Rogers asked if it’s worthwhile to go 

back and evaluate. Mr. Dievert indicated yes, and recommended to use current estimates if we 

decide to go out to bid. Action will be taken next month. 

 

Rate development – Mr. Rogers gave some insight and has reached out to QDS. QDS is in the 

process of completing the billing cycle. They will provide data so the Commission can review 

consumption at the next meeting.  There was discussion on the thought process behind rates and 

whether the Commission should try to build more in the fund. Mr. Elletson commented that we 
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have some major projects ahead of us and we have to examine the numbers, decide how much to 

bond, how much we want to pay and how much debt we want to have considering we have a 

sizeable plant upgrade coming up. Mr. D’Avanzo presented several scenarios and associated 

numbers. Ms. Lefkowitz reminded the Commission the RTM still has to vote on the BOF 

recommendations for the overall Town Budget which is contemplating a zero percent increase. 

 

B. Discussion as to options to expand capacity in the North Stratfield area.   

 

Sacred Heart’s proposed flow projection of the former GE property approximately doubled from 

their projection presented to the Commission in October 2018. Mr. Dievert sent Mr. Rogers his 

confirmation that the proposed pump station is sufficiently sized to handle latest flow projections 

but the downstream pipes do not have the capacity to handle the proposed increase flows. He 

recommends SHU be responsible to do the flow monitoring on Stratfield Road. Mr. D’Avanzo 

identified the constriction is near the former Stratfield Road Market. Mr. Rogers said it is about 

1,200 feet needed to be upsized on the State road. Mr. Dievert estimated a cost of approximately 

$1.5m. There was further discussion on the SHU agreement and its impact. SHU and the Town 

have not come to an understanding and the proposed MOU granting the Town an easement to 

construct a new Pump Station has not been signed. Ms. Lefkowitz offered to speak with her SHU 

contacts and Attorney Baldwin again to try to expedite the MOU. Mr. Carey said our people at the 

highest level of the Town are reaching out to SHU and will contact Ms. Lefkowitz by Monday if 

they still have no word.  Without a signed agreement the completion date for the Pump Station, 

which will allow SHU to connect their West Campus Dorms by August 2020 is in jeopardy.  

 

C. Discussion on pipe capacity in Unquowa Road for future development. 

 

The Commission discussed the development, infrastructure capacity and zoning in the Unquowa 

Road area.  Three projects are being proposed or under development. Two projects (98 unit and 

26 units) have been approved. Mr. Rogers supplied information based on previously approved 

projects and came up with a peaking factor of 2.5.  The pipe will basically be at full capacity.  Any 

significant rain storm could cause and over capacity situation in the Center of Town.  Mr. Elletson 

said the Board is trying to determine future potential problems by discussing these projects now. 

The area is also prone to flooding. Mr. D’Avanzo recommended a vote next month on the 

application for 15 Unquowa Road. Mr. Rogers reiterated no other development can been added to 

that line unless there is an upgrade. Mr. Rogers recommended any new developer pays for the 

upgrade. He said we could propose to increase pipe capacity or reduce the number of units.  

 

D. Discussion regarding MOU between the Town of Fairfield WPCA and Sacred Heart 

University. 

 

Discussed above. 

 

E. Bill Norton to give update on Covid-19 testing wastewater. 

 

Mr. Norton reported research firms around the country are testing for COVID -19 through RNA. 

The COVID-19 virus is being identified through excrement though our bodies. Numbers are much 

higher in people that are asymptomatic. Researchers’ findings in human sewage testing is more 

than the cases that are reported. The “pro-bono” part of the study is complete and they will advise 
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the Commission in June if there will be a cost to join the study. It is an effective tool although it 

was noted the entire town is not on the sewer system. 

 

Joseph D’Avanzo motioned to add The Country Club of Fairfield Bond Release to the Agenda.  

Mr. Elletson seconded the motion which carried unanimously, 4-0. 

 

 F.  The Country Club of Fairfield Bond Release 

 

Mr. Rogers gave an update on the project and that project has been installed, the pressure test 

passed, and the Town is waiting for the engineer’s report. He relayed Turner Construction is 

seeking the $184,900 Bond be released. Ten percent ($18,500) would be retained for nine months. 

He requested direction in his response to them. 

 

Mr. Carey said he wouldn’t recommend taking action on a bond release and explained the usual 

process.  If we are in agreement, historically, but other boards weigh in in case there is an issue. 

The bond is $184,000, so there is a public record. He briefed them on the criteria for a bond release 

which includes the Town staff recommendation, inspections, a third party engineer and that the 

Board approves just procedurally. Mr. Rogers will submit a letter from the engineer to the 

Commission next month. Mr. Carey offered to provide documentation from other Boards; P&Z 

and Wetlands on how they handle bond release.  

 

IV.  UPDATE ON CURRENT PROJECTS – see attached status update. 

 

A. All submittals are in. It should take a month to complete, generator was on back order, will 

be delivered end of summer. 

 

B. Working through submittals, held kick off meeting. They will build onsite in June. 

 

C. Project is behind schedule, submittals going back and forth with one change order, being 

reviewed with contractor. Contaminated material was found around the WPCA plant, 

findings will be forwarded to the Commission. They have about 100 linear feet of sheet in, 

on schedule. Utility coordination to begin work in road. Few complaints from neighbors. 

PCB contamination is causing us to change our work practices, Tighe Bond is handling, 

costs will be provided at next meeting. Anticipated completion date is October. Payment 

requests have been submitted. Receiving a grant this month from the State, update provided 

next month. 

 

D. Schedules and contracts are being worked out, ready to go once the MOU agreement is 

signed by the parties. 

 

E. RFP required it to be complete in 60 days, item will go before the BOS in June.  

 

F. Received DEEP and Army Corp of Engineers approval. Tighe & Bond providing bid 

documents then will go through bonding. Mr. Carey will speak to administration on timing. 

 

G. WPCA is trying to schedule a time to inspect the pipe to recertify by GHD. 
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H. Zoning approved, it will be the next big project that comes in and we should start 

evaluating. 

 

I. no update. 

 

J. no update 

 

K. Hoping to get started in early June. 

 

Mr. Carey will put together a list of current and future projects to look at sewer rates, I&I fees and 

bonding. He will forward to the Commission and meet with Mr. D’Avanzo, Mr. Divert and the 

Finance Department.  Mr. Elletson suggested beginning scoping process for H. 

 

V. STATUS UPDATE ON SEWER BYPASSES 

  

There were two incidents reported each was approximately 150 gallons. 

 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Ms. Lefkowitz motioned to adjourn the meeting at 9:07 p.m. Mr. Dockum seconded the motion 

which carried unanimously, 4-0. 

 

A recording of this meeting is available in the WPCA office. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Sheila Tesei, Recording Secretary 


